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           Brighstone Church of England Aided Primary School SEND OFFER 
	Brighstone Church of England Aided Primary School
New Road

Brighstone

Isle of Wight

PO30 4BB

office@brighstoneprimary.org.uk

	Mainstream primary school




All Isle of Wight providers will use their best endeavours and adopt a similar approach to meeting the needs of pupils with Special Educational Needs. Schools are supported by the Local Authority to ensure that all pupils, regardless of their specific needs, make the best possible progress in school. All schools are supported to be as proactive and inclusive as possible, with the needs of pupils with a Special Educational Need/s being met in a mainstream setting wherever possible, where families want this to happen
Admissions

Children and young people, with SEND are allocated places in two separate & distinct ways:

Those children and young people with Statements/Education Health and Care Plans have a separate admissions procedure overseen by the IW SEND Assessment and Review team.

Those children and young people who have SEND but do not have an Education, Health and Care Plan are admitted via the normal school admissions criteria.

Detailed information and guidance of how to apply for a place at an Isle of Wight School both if your child/young person has statement of special educational needs/Education Health Care Plan, or if he/she has special needs but does not have a statement Educational Health Care Plan, can be found on the following links:
http://www.iwight.com/Residents/Care-and-Support/SEND-Reforms/Special-Education-Needs-SEN/Send-Reforms
http://www.iwight.com/Residents/Schools-and-learning/School-Admissions/Admissions-Policies
PEOPLE WHO SUPPORT CHILDREN WITH SPECIAL EDUCATIONAL NEEDS/ DIFFICULTIES WITH LEARNING 

IN THIS SCHOOL:
	Setting/School/College Based Information
	Staff
	Summary of Responsibilities

	Who are the best people to talk to in the school about my child’s/young person’s difficulties with learning/ Special Educational Needs/Disabilities (SEND)?
	Class teacher

Mrs. Lincoln/ SENCo

	The planning, differentiation and monitoring of your child’s learning activities.

Overseeing the Social and Emotional wellbeing of your child.

She is responsible for:

· Working closely with the head teacher, senior management and colleagues in the strategic development of the School’s Special educational Needs (SEN) policy and oversee the day-to-day operation of that policy with the aim of raising SEN pupil achievement
· Strategic direction and development of SEN provision

· Teaching and Learning

· Leading Staff

· Efficient and effective employment of staff and resources



HOW COULD MY CHILD GET HELP IN THE SCHOOL? :
Children and young people in Brighstone Primary School will get support that is specific to their individual needs.  This may be all provided by one or a number of people/agencies the class teacher or may involve: 

· Other staff in the school 

· Staff who will visit the school from the Local Authority central services such as the ASD Outreach Team or Sensory Service (for students with a hearing or visual need)

· Staff who visit from outside agencies such as the Speech and Language therapy (SALT) Service

	
	Types of support provided also showing the stage of the SEN Code of Practice children will be at when receiving this input
	What would this mean for your child?
	Who can get this kind of support?

	2. What are the different types of support available for children and young people with SEND in this school?
	All children

-Quality first teaching
	· Your child will have their needs met within the classroom through high quality first teaching. This will include differentiated activities that are aimed at your child’s individual level.
	All children

	
	All children

-Tailored interventions

	· Any child who is not making the progress we expect based on the average expectations for their age and/or in relation to the progress we have previously seen them make will be put forward for a group or individual planned intervention programme. This decision is made by the class teacher and/or through our pupil progress meetings. These intervention programmes are monitored by the SENCo and the senior leadership team.
	Any child who is highlighted as not making expected progress

	
	All children


	· Any child who does not show progress after completing tailored interventions will be put forward for individual intervention programmes and in house assessments will be used to decide next steps. This decision will be made with the class teacher and the SENCo and discussed with parents/carers.


	Any child who continues not to make expected progress even with tailored interventions planned by the class teacher.

	
	All children

-Referred for advice/ support from specialists
	· Any child that continues not to make progress even with individual support programmes and further tailoring of the curriculum. 
· Any child that does not make expected progress and has identified needs.  
· Any child whose attainment raises concerns during formative assessment and in-house assessment and/or observations.

	Any child who continues not to make progress even with individual intervention programs

	3. How can I let the school know I am concerned about the progress of my child/young person in school?
	· The first point of contact is your child’s class teacher. All of our teachers are happy to speak to parents either before school or after school by prior arrangement. We have two parent’s evenings a year, one informal open evening and one full school report at the end of the year. The teacher will liaise with our SENCo about next steps.
· You are welcome to ask if our SENCo can attend your meeting with the class teacher regarding your concerns and we will arrange a mutually convenient time.



	4. How will the school let me know if they have any concerns about my child/young person?
	· Class teachers will keep parents informed if they have concerns about your child. As soon as they feel there are any concerns about your child they will inform you and in some cases the head teacher may contact you to discuss these further. They will usually arrange to have a meeting with you or they will ask the SENCo to set up a meeting with you.

	5. How is extra support allocated to children and young people and how do they move between the different levels?
	· Extra support is identified in half termly progress meetings with the class teacher and head teacher. The Head teacher liaises with the senior leadership team and/or SENCo and they will identify which groups of pupils or individuals will need extra support and staff will be allocated accordingly.
· Any child needing extra support through an intervention will be carefully monitored to ensure they are making progress to catch up.

	6. What specialist services are available at or accessed by the school?

 
	A. Directly funded by

the school 
	· Education Psychology Service- Bridges4Learning
· The Island Learning Centre

	
	B. Paid for centrally by the Local Authority but delivered in school


	· Speech and Language Therapist
· Specialist Advisory Teachers



	
	C. Provided and paid for by the Health Service but delivered in school
	·  School Nurse
· CAMHS

	7. How are staff in school supported to work with children & young people with an SEND? 
a) What training have the staff supporting children/young people with SEND had or have available?

	· All staff access training courses given by the local authority to support children with SEND and this is on-going.
· Within the school we have a culture of sharing good practice and expertise. In house training is given to share expertise and to disseminate new skills gained from training courses to ensure all staff are able to effectively support the children.
· Training is offered to Learning Support Assistants to ensure that they are able to assist children with their learning in a wide range of ways. These staff have completed a wide range of training to include, training, support for children with ADHD, working memory support, behaviour management, Literacy and Numeracy interventions. 
· We access training from the school nurse, and speech and language therapists when needed to support children with their individual needs.  In addition we liaise with professionals such as Paediatric Consultants, GPs and others to support children and their families.


	8. How will activities/teaching be adapted for my child/young person with learning needs?
a).  How will the curriculum be

      matched to my child’s/young
      person’s needs?

b)   How will I know how my 
      child/young person is doing 
      and how will you help me to
      support my child/young 
     person’s learning?
	· All learning activities within class are planned and differentiated at an appropriate level, so that all children are able to access learning according to their specific needs. 
· The curriculum will be matched to suit the needs of your child and we make sure that it is fully inclusive for all children to achieve and enjoy their learning.

· The class teacher, alongside the SENCo will discuss a child’s needs and what support will be appropriate

 Children with SEND will have access to the appropriate resources needed in order to help them to make progress e.g. phonic mats.  There may be a Learning Support Assistant or Higher Level Teaching Assistant working with your child. This is overseen by the class teacher. This may be on an individual basis or as part of a group.
· The class teacher, SENCo and senior leadership team will ensure detailed records are kept and monitor data to check levels of progress.
· The class teacher will meet with you on at least a termly basis (this could be part of the parent consultation meeting or separately) in order to discuss your child’s progress and the support that they are receiving. Class teachers are always happy to discuss your child’s needs therefore if you have any questions or concerns you can arrange to speak to them at any other time.
· If your child is receiving tailored one to one support because they have an identified learning need we will give them an individual plan that is discussed with parents, to support the child within school and highlight ways the child can be further supported at home. These will be shared with children (age appropriate). When this plan is reviewed comments will be made against each target to show the progress made.
· Children who have EHC plans have annual reviews where parents, professionals and the school meet to share the progress your child has made.  This is part of the Statutory process ad a formal report is written.


	9. How will the school measure the progress of my child/young person?
	· As a school we track and analyse children’s progress in learning against national expectations and age related expectations on a half termly basis.

· The class teacher continually assesses each child and notes areas  where they are improving and where further support is needed.

· For children with additional needs who are not making the amount of progress expected, smaller steps may be measured.
· Pupil progress meetings are held each half term between class teacher and the Head teacher or Deputy Head teacher. In these meetings a discussion takes place concerning children who are not making expected progress and possible actions are discussed.

· Where specific needs are apparent the school has a range of assessments which can be used to explore a child’s strengths and difficulties eg Boxall Profile, Dyslexia Early Screening Test in more depth and various standardised assessments.


	10. What is the pastoral, medical and social support available in the school?

a)   What support will there be
      for my child/young person’s
     overall wellbeing?

b) What support is there for behaviour, avoiding exclusion and increasing attendance?

	· We are an inclusive school that holds a child’s emotional and spiritual development as a priority.

· The class teacher has overall responsibility for the pastoral, medical and social care of every child in their class.

· Our Family Liaison Officer, Mrs. Jones, is responsible for developing and implementing systems and programmes of work which support pupils with social and emotional needs.
· Any additional staff working with vulnerable children requiring support during the school day, will work under the direction of the SENCo.

· When needed we will seek outside support from CAMHS, Barnardo’s or the YMCA counselling services. We can also seek advice from our educational psychologists. This will always be discussed with you first.
• The school has behaviour and exclusion policies. If a child has significant behaviour difficulties, an Individual Behaviour Plan (IBP) is written to identify the specific issues, put relevant support in place and set targets with a view to identifying and addressing the underlying reasons behind the behaviour. The school provides  support to parents such as developing strategies which can be used at home, in addition to those used at school. The School will liaise with The Island Learning Centre when necessary.

• The school has an attendance policy. Attendance of every child is monitored on a daily basis by the school. Lateness and absence are recorded and reported to the Headteacher who may involve the Education Welfare Service if this becomes a concern.
Various incentive schemes are used to promote positive attendance throughout the school including the presentation of certificates individually and weekly acknowledgement in the Buzz.
• The school are also able to support families in making contact with other agencies who can provide appropriate support.

	11. What support does the school have for me as a parent of child/young person with a SEND?

How are young people with SEND currently involved in their education at your setting
	· We run an open door policy where parents and carers can come in and talk to class teachers, the SENCo and the senior leadership team when they need someone to talk too.
· Mrs. Jones, as FLO is our Lead Professional for Early Help Assessments (EHA) and Team Around the Family Meetings (TAF)
· We always try to support any child with behaviour needs by identifying the underlying cause for the behaviour and support the child and the family in ways to improve the situation. Mrs. Jones will work with parents who wish to seek help with managing their child’s behaviour at home, even when this behaviour isn’t seen in school.
· Children who have IEPs or IBPs discuss their progress and targets when these are reviewed

(age appropriate).
· We use Pupil Voice to give children the opportunity to express their ideas and wishes.
· If your child has an Education Healthcare Plan (EHCP), their views will be sought before any review meetings (age appropriate).

· Children are routinely asked to reflect on their learning and share how they feel they are progressing during the course of their daily learning journey.

·  All children have  the opportunity to be voted onto the School Council, as well as hold other positions of responsibility, by their class or teachers.

·  We endeavour to ensure that all aspects of school life including educational activities we offer can be accessed by all children and we work closely with parents of children with additional needs to overcome any barriers which may prevent their child from enjoying what is on offer.

	12. How does the school manage the administration of medicines?
	·  The school has a policy regarding the administration and managing of medicines, which is available on the policy page of the school website. Parents can request a ‘hard copy’ of this policy from the school office.

· Parents need to contact the school office if prescribed medication is recommended by healthcare professionals and needs to be taken during the school day. Any medication must be given to the school in the packaging that it was dispensed in by the pharmacy, with the child’s name and administration information clearly shown. A form must also be completed by the parent and medicines handed into and collected from the school office.

· On a day-to-day basis, the administrative staff generally oversee the administration of any medicines. Another member of staff will always witness any administration.

· As a staff we have regular training and updates on conditions and medication affecting individual children, so that all staff are able to manage medical situations.

· The majority of staff hold first aid qualifications, which are updated regularly.

	13. How accessible is the school environment? (including after school clubs and school trips)
	· We are a fully inclusive and fully accessible school. Ramps will be supplied to ensure pupils can gain access to all areas.
· Accessible toilet facilities are available (this is also a wet room where changing facilities are available)

· All children are included in all parts of the school curriculum and we aim for all children to be included on school trips. We will provide the necessary support to ensure that this is successful and may discuss this in advance with parents. It might be appropriate for a parent/carer to accompany a child on a school trip, depending upon the child’s individual needs
· Pre-School children have ongoing transition sessions throughout the year with our Reception class in order to facilitate a successful move between the two settings.
· A risk assessment is carried out prior to any off site activity to ensure everyone’s health & safety will not be compromised. In the unlikely event that it is considered unsafe for a child to take part in an activity, then alternative activities that will cover the same curriculum areas will be provided within the school environment, wherever possible.

· A variety of after school clubs are provided during lunchtimes and after school. We aim for these to be as inclusive as possible and may provide additional staff in order to achieve this. Some children find the lunchtime period challenging. Depending upon their needs, it might not be appropriate for them to eat in the dining hall with a large number of children or spend long periods of time outside. Each child’s needs will be considered on an individual basis.



	14. How will the school support my child/young person when they are leaving?  

OR moving to another Year?


	· We encourage all new children to visit the school prior to starting

·  We can create ‘social stories’ with/for the children if transition is likely to prove challenging

· For children starting in Reception, the Headteacher holds a meeting for parents in addition to planning a series of visits for children throughout the second half of the Summer Term, in order to help children, parents and staff get to know each other

·  We liaise closely with the staff when receiving and transferring children to and from different schools, ensuring all relevant paperwork is passed on and all needs are discussed and understood

·  If your child has complex needs, or an EHCP a review will be used as a transition planning meeting to which we will invite staff from both schools

·  Transition between year groups and key stages within the school will be dealt with as part of our annual programme of transition and handover to the next class teacher

·  At any point where a child with SEND is preparing to leave our school, we would seek to arrange additional visits for the child in question to support smooth transition. Many secondary schools also run programmes specifically tailored to aid transition for the more vulnerable pupils at the end of the primary stage of education.
 

	15. Where can I get further information about services for my child/young person?

	·  Further information is available from the SENCo  

· Fiz the family information zone can put you in touch with organisations and will know of activities that are happening on the island. Here are their contact details:-
Family Information Zone

4th Floor, 

County Hall, 

High Street,

Newport,

Isle of Wight,

PO30 1UD, 

Tel. 01983 823349

Opening Times:

Monday to Friday: 9.00 a.m. to 4.30 p.m.

https://www.iwight.com/wightchyps.
Email:- familyinfozone@iow.gov.uk 
Special Educational Needs and Disability Information, Advice and Support Service

SENDIASS

http://iowsendiass.co.uk
Email: sendiass@iow.gov.uk
Tel.: 01983 825548
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